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7 p.m. 

MINUTES
I.     Call to Order – Carlene Kelleher, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 7:03 pm.
II.     Roll Call – Carlene Kelleher, Michelle Sigfridson, Don Francis, D. Fuss, D. Wesolowski. Craig Dunlop was absent with notification. Aaron Kerouack arrived at 7:05 pm.
Staff Present – Jana Roberson, AICP, Land Use Administrator

III.      Seating of Alternates – None.
IV.     Public Commentary – None.
V.     Unfinished Business:

a. Reading of Legal Notice – Read by M. Sigfridson.
b. Continued Public Hearings:

1. SPG14-002 Paul Sansoucy, Pomfret Road, Map 26, Lots 19A and 19, RA Zone, 45 acres; Gravel Special Permit.

Bruce Woodis, KWP Associates, represented the Applicant, Paul Sansoucy who was present. Mr. Woodis stated that the application had been thoroughly covered at the September 3rd public hearing and the only thing that has happened since, is that approval had been granted from the Wetlands Commission. He stated that they are now ready to proceed with the approval process. He stated that some information regarding blasting had been retrieved from Meeting Minutes from the time of the original application. 
D. Fuss asked if the reclamation bond issue had been settled. J. Roberson stated that there was a requirement, but she does not believe the bond was ever posted. She reviewed the bond amount with the Town Engineer who recommended $5,000.00 per acre x 5 acres = $25,000.00. D. Fuss stated that this seems fair.
J. Roberson stated that Mr. Sansoucy submitted a copy of liability insurance: $1 million property; $1 million personal injury; $2 million general aggregate. Previously required: $1 million for each - bodily injury; liability; and property damage liability. 
Comments from the public:

Jules Dagostino, 6 Barrett Hill, stated that he does not want his comments to indicate that he has a problem with this application for special permit. However, he stated that, three times, he has asked if the blasting/seismic activity is affecting any of the wells or the aquifer in the area and he has not received a satisfactory answer. He stated that other neighbors are also interested to know the answer. He asked the question again. He stated that when Mr. Riesman owned the property, he was taking small amounts of stone out for 50 years and there was very little blasting. Mr. Dagostino stated that over the last ten years, it has increased considerably. He asked if Mr. Sansoucy is sure nothing has happened over the last ten years that the operation could continue. He asked what kind of reference is there that nothing will happen. He stated that there are people who could give an intelligent considerate answer to these questions. He would like assurance from a qualified individual that there is no concern. He stated that it is the responsibility of the Commission to protect the Town of Brooklyn and to help the property owners to protect their properties.
D. Fuss asked if Mr. Dagostino has heard of any problems with wells failing in the area. Mr. Dagostino stated that he had within the last two weeks, but he did not know any details.

M. Sigfridson asked if impact and changes to wells is what he was referring to because he mentioned the aquifer. Mr. Dagostino is interested to know what has happened in that area in terms of the wells that are on that road.

D. Francis mentioned that we are in a dry spell and that his drilled well is at a low point this year. 

D. Fuss asked if they blast in the ground or do they just take the face off. Mr. Sansoucy stated that they usually blow the face off.
A.Kerouack asked if the use of the seismograph is constant or just during blasting. Mr. Sansoucy stated just during blasting.

J. Roberson read from the Minutes of P&Z Public Hearing of November 5, 2003, regarding blasting.
Motion by D. Francis to close the public hearing on application SPG14-002 Paul Sansoucy, 248 Pomfret Road, Map 26, Lot 19-19A, RA Zone, 45 acres; Gravel Special Permit. Second by A. Kerouack. Motion carried unanimously.

VI. Other Unfinished Business:

1. SPG14-002 Paul Sansoucy, Pomfret Road, Map 26, Lots 19A and 19, RA Zone, 45 acres; Gravel Special Permit. 

Motion by D. Francis to approve the Gravel Special Permit application of Paul Sansoucy, 248 Pomfret Road, Map 26, Lot 19-19A, RA Zone, 45 acres, and identified in the files of the Brooklyn Land Use Office as SPG 14-002, in accordance with all final plans, documents and testimony submitted with the application and including the following conditions:

· That all plans be updated with current professional signatures and any references to previous permits be eliminated for clarity prior to filing on the land records.

· No use of Barrett Hill Road by motor vehicle engaged in quarrying or transporting stone.

· Quarrying shall be between the hours of 8:00 a.m. and 4:30 p.m. Monday through Friday only.  Repairs of machinery shall not be considered part of the quarrying operation.

· Not more than 7,000 cubic yards of material to be removed per year.

· Blasting shall not occur more than two times per year with the necessary permit from the fire marshal.  Blasting shall be done by a licensed blaster.

· Not more than 5 employees to work on the site at any one time.  The owner, Paul Sansoucy, shall not be considered an employee.

· A certificate of general liability insurance with bodily injury liability and property damage liability of $1,000,000 for each accident or occurrence to be provided prior to recording of the Special Permit and filed each year as part of the permit renewal.

· The owner and/or operator of quarry to post a bond of $25,000 payable to the Town of Brooklyn to ensure compliance with these conditions and the approval including the approved reclamation plan.  The status of the bond shall be reviewed yearly as part of the permit renewal.

· The Special Permit shall be valid for a period of five years from the date of approval but must be renewed annually in accordance with Sec. 13.7 of the Brooklyn Zoning Regulations.  Such permit may be continued an additional five years (for a total of ten years) upon the written request of the permittee prior to the expiration of the original permit and upon a determination by the commission that the permittee has adhered to the approved application including all submitted plans, materials and testimony.   

· All conditions to be binding upon Paul Sansoucy and any agents, servants, heirs, successors, and assigns of those who gain an interest or ownership in the real estate and quarry on subject parcels.

Second by D. Fuss. Motion carried unanimously.

2. Discussion of Planned Commercial Zone Build Out. 

J. Roberson provided copies of a sheet entitled, Planned Commercial Zone Build Out 2014 (aka “Conceptual Redesign”). She stated that her hope is that this discussion will put everyone on the same page regarding scope of work given the limited budget and short timeframe. She suggested hiring someone with a strong landscape architecture background to help visualize (with pictures) what the Planned Commercial Zone might look like under different scenarios. She suggested just doing a conceptual redesign and perhaps have some public meetings for feedback.
Results of Discussion:

SCOPE OF WORK - Level of detail is reflective of budget.

1. Zone Wide Economic Analysis of Adding:

· Multi-Family Residential

· Capped Retail

· More Flexible Mixed Uses

In light of buildable area and existing sewer capacity.
Economic analysis would include estimated number of children, impacts to school system, tax revenues vs. cost.

2. Concept Redesign Drawings with four neighborhoods with graphics and numbers.
J. Roberson stated that she will take another look at the previous analysis to see how to include that build out. She will put the proposal in contract form and get two proposals for technical services. 
It was decided to present information to the public when it gets to the specific application to get public reaction. 
3. VCD Regulation Review. 
Most recent Draft dated August 19, 2014. 

C. Kelleher stated that the VCD Subcommittee got as far as they could, then turned it over to the Regulations Subcommittee who worked with Jim Larkin to put it all together. She stated that the original Subcommittee felt that it should be specified exactly what is permitted, and now it is very vague and general. She wants the Commission to be sure they are comfortable with everything in the Draft. She stated that she feels the agricultural use should be limited to lots that are at least as large as those in the RA District (9000 sf). Agricultural uses by special permit?
A.Kerouack suggested that there may be more uses that should be eliminated from special permit and make them permitted uses.

It was decided to form a Subcommittee. J. Roberson, C. Kelleher, M. Sigfridson, and A. Kerouack will meet at 5:00 pm on October 7, 2014, tentatively in Town Hall.

C. Kelleher stated that she would like to get the discussion of other planning priorities on the agenda for the next Planning Meeting.

4. Discussion of Limited Business Enterprise – Tabled to next planning meeting October 21, 2014.

5. Regulations Rewrite - Tabled to next planning meeting October 21, 2014.

6. Discussion of Other Planning Priorities - Tabled to next planning meeting October 21, 2014.
VII.   Zoning Enforcement Officers Report. 

J. Roberson reported that she had received a letter from Dale Lyon’s attorney documenting what they feel is the grandfathering their landscape services on Wauregan Road. She met with Town Attorney, Peter Alter and came up with a list of clarifications/feedback needed, which she will send to Bill Sweeney. She will send a copy to C. Kelleher. When she receives information back, she will make the decision (which is the appropriate procedure per both attorneys).
A.Kerouack stated that he began drafting an ordinance regarding gun distance boundaries. The present distance requirement for hunting is 250 feet and there is no distance requirement for target practicing.

J. Roberson stated that the new ZEO, Martha Frankle, started two weeks ago, and works on Mondays. She is working on signs.
J. Roberson stated that she got a call from law firm that is working for the Small Business Association who wants to give a grant to Courtesy Ford. The Cease and Desist Order was found during a title search. J. Roberson will visit Courtesy Ford and offer to rescind the Cease and Desist Order if they take care of the items that were the reason for the Cease and Desist.
VIII. New Business – None.
IX.   Public Commentary:
Jules Dagostino asked at what meeting Limited Business Enterprise will be discussed. J. Roberson stated that it will be discussed October 21, 2014. He stated that the summary of considerations regarding the Route 169 will be pushed off with the re-writing of the regulations as part of re-writing the regulations. He asked if is okay to speak with Rick and Jana regarding Route 169 and about a committee. C. Kelleher stated, “certainly.” Mr. Dagostino asked if Route 169 would be discussed under Other Planning Priorities. C. Kelleher stated that it may.
X. Adjourn
Motion by A. Kerouack to adjourn at 9:48 pm. Second by D. Wesolowski. Motion carried unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

J.S. Perreault

Recording Clerk 
